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Stage two research matters 

1. On 12 March 2021, I issued a memorandum-directions outlining an indicative timetable 
for research for stage two of the Housing Policy and Services Inquiry (Wai 2750) (the stage 
two inquiry) (Wai 2750, #2.5.40). I noted that the Tribunal expected to complete the 
Tribunal commissioned reports by early 2022, except for the report on housing on Māori 
land, which I signalled would be completed by mid-2022. I also indicated that the Tribunal 
expected to receive the Crown funded historical report by early 2022. 

2. I noted that I would be monitoring the progress of all research and intended to update 
parties on 1 November 2021. 

Crown-funded historical report 

3. On 12 March 2021, I directed claimants and the Crown to enter a cooperative process to 
produce a historical report covering the period 1840 to 1934 (Wai 2750, #2.5.40 at [15]). 
Parties were directed to file a memorandum containing important milestones in this 
process by 1 October 2021.  

4. On 30 August 2021, Barney Tūpara, Bryce Lyall, Donna Hall, Lyndon Rogers, Michael 
Sharp, Rachael Schmidt-McCleave, Matewai Tukapua and Harry Graham filed a joint 
memorandum on behalf of the claimants and the Crown providing an update on the 
historical report and sought leave for it to be filed by June 2022 (Wai 2750, #3.2.175). 
Counsel advised that Dr Paul Christoffel had been commissioned to prepare the report 
and that he had agreed to meet the following milestones: 

(a) A scoping report by 10 September 2021. 

(b) A final project brief by 17 September 2021. 

(c) A first progress report by 24 November 2021. 

(d) A second progress report due by 29 March 2022. 

(e) A draft report by 19 May 2022. 

(f) A final report by 20 June 2022.  

5. I confirm that leave is granted for the final report to be filed by 20 June 2022.  

6. Dr Christoffel will be expected to participate in all future research hui scheduled for this 

inquiry. A timeline for the research hui will be communicated once the researchers for the 

Tribunal commissioned research reports have been confirmed. 

Tribunal commissioned research 

7. Following the 12 March 2021 memorandum-directions, draft project briefs for the five 
Tribunal commissioned reports were circulated to parties for comment and feedback. This 
has been gratefully received and all feedback was considered. Where viable, changes 
were incorporated into the design of the project briefs, including instructions to researchers 
to review and consider suggestions made by parties. 

8. These project briefs have now been finalised. However, COVID-19 restrictions have 
created difficulties in appointing commissioned researchers, who will rely on access to 
archives and Crown agency files in Wellington. To prevent further delays to the research 
for the stage two inquiry, the commissioning process will be staggered and will commence 
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with the Historical Māori Housing report 1935 – 1990 and the Māori Home Ownership 
report 1991 – 2021. These reports are now scheduled to be completed in November 2022.  

9. Following the appointment of researchers in relation to the first two reports later this month, 

I will inform parties of the commissioned researchers and the key milestones within the 

research process. An update on the remaining three commissions will also be made 

available at this time. 

 

The Registrar is to send this direction to all those on the notification list for Wai 2750, the 
Housing Policy and Services inquiry. 

 
DATED at Rotorua this 9th day of November 2021 
 
 
 
 
 
Judge C T Coxhead  

Presiding Officer 
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